BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held on 19th January 2023
1/23
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Angela Drakakis-Smith, Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Dave Karling, Gareth Owen and Chris Watkin.  

2/23
IN ATTENDANCE:

Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

3/23 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Daly, Head and Speed (other commitments), County Cllr Northcott (bereavement) and Borough Cllrs Gary and Simon White (other commitments).

4/23
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  Cllrs Berrisford and Hales each declared a personal interest in planning application 22/01084(Oak Tree Farm, Common Lane, Betley) as they were acquainted with the applicants.  
5/23
There were no members of the public present to engage in public participation.  
6/23
Members considered the Minutes of the meeting of 24th November 2022.  The Clerk advised that given the different attendances on 24th November and the adjournment to 15th December the minutes should be taken separately.  In both cases changes notified by members at the initial draft stage had been incorporated in the final draft now placed before members.


A member had circulated a proposed amendment to Minute 292, to replace the section relating to Minute 270 with “The Clerk asked if a letter had been sent to councillor Northcott. The Clerk was advised that a letter had been drafted by Councillor Head and comments had been requested but not accepted on the grounds of style. To avoid an impasse it was suggested that Councillor Head send his original letter. If there was no response then Councillor Drakakis-Smith would send hers. Before the November Meeting Councillor Head was asked if the letter had been sent. No response to this question had been received. The assumption was that it had not. However, after the meeting he had informed Councillor Drakakis-Smith that the letter had been sent on 19 November but no response had yet been received”.


The amendment having been proposed and seconded it was opened for discussion.  The Chairman indicated that he did not feel the amendment reflected what had taken place at the meeting and that it was unfortunate that Cllr Head was not present to comment on the matters relating to his actions. On this basis he felt that if the councillor who had proposed the amendment wished to pursue the matter further it should be considered at the next meeting in order to clarify the circumstances surrounding any letter sent to the county councillor.  The Clerk indicated that while the approval of the Minutes was a matter for councillors he felt that the final sentence of the amendment could not form part of the Minutes as it related to matters which had taken place after the meeting, so could not have formed part of the meeting. He suggested that, if approved, they could be recorded as a post-meeting development and placed in square brackets.


The amendment was put to the vote and defeated.



The substantive motion was then put to the meeting and it was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 24th November be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.


Members then considered the Minutes of the adjournment of the meeting of 24th November, held on 15th December.


RESOLVED that the minutes of the adjourned meeting of 24th November held on 15th December be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.
7/23
Due to the change of date and other commitments no police representative was able to attend, however a report had been forwarded. There were only two items to report – a stolen car which had been found burnt out in the area during December and sheep on the road in January. There had been no burglaries, vehicle crime or reports of anti-social behaviour in that period. Response officers had parked in the area at various times in order to check for speeding or suspicious vehicles and there had been a visit by the Police camera safety van.
8/23
The Clerk reported that he had not dealt with any urgent business under the provisions of Standing Order 32 since the last meeting.
9/23
 The Clerk listed Action Points from the November meeting as follows:


292 – Coachman’s Cottage. Following the involvement of the Borough Councillors a response had been received from planning enforcement. It was considered that the garage did require planning consent and the property owner had been asked to submit an application. He had declined to do so as he had received previous informal advice from Borough officers that permission was not required. As the Borough Council was of the view that a planning application would be successful enforcement action was not considered to be expedient.


324 – Precept. The precept had been served on the Borough Council.


328 – Memorial Garden invitation to tender. The tender had been issued to six potential contractors. Details of bids received would be submitted to the February meeting.


330 – Checkley Lane and pavement works. No response received from County Highways.

10/23
The Chairman and Clerk indicated they had nothing to report that was not otherwise covered on the agenda.
11/23
The Chairman had received a report by e-mail from the County Councillor shortly before the meeting which would be forwarded to all members. He read to members some salient points:




The last scheduled gully clearing on Checkley Lane had been in April 2021 and the next scheduled visit would be in April 2023 (the road being on a two year cycle). There had been an additional visit in December. The County Council now knew what works were needed to address the issue of flooding and all necessary agreements were in place. However costings were still being investigated and funding would then have to be secured. There was no timescale.




No decision had been made regarding allowing parish councils to commission or carry out highways works and the matter was currently in abeyance as the portfolio holder was busy with the highways transformation programme.

12/23
There was no Borough Councillor report. The changed date of the Parish Council meeting unfortunately clashed with the launch event for the Newcastle Charter 850th Anniversary which they were attending.

13/23
Cllr Bullock advised that 30mph bin stickers were available free of charge and that he had placed an order for 200 which he would be happy to hold for distribution to residents.

14/23
Members considered the following planning application.


22/01084/FUL  New two-storey side extension and single-storey porch/entrance, Oak Tree Farm, Common Lane, Betley.


RESOLVED
That the Council notes the application for a new two-storey side extension and single-storey porch/entrance, Oak Tree Farm, Common Lane, Betley . If the Borough Council is minded to grant permission it should satisfy itself that the increase in floor area and volume is within permitted values and that the materials proposed for construction are in keeping with the existing structure, in particular the Parish Council considers that the windows should be in wood.





Given the existing permission (22/00234/FUL) the Borough Council will need to ensure that only one grant of permission can be exercised.
15/23
The Clerk advised members of the following planning decision notice.


22/00904/LBC Internal alterations, Byrne Cottage, Main Road, Betley – PERMITTED.

16/23
Members gave further consideration to the response from the Borough Council regarding work at Coachman’s Cottage (Minute 9/23 above).  The Borough had offered a meeting to discuss the specifics of this case and the broader issue of planning enforcement and it was RESOLVED that a meeting be requested.



Given the presence of the property owner who had been unable to speak during public participation through no fault of his own it was RESOLVED that the meeting be adjourned briefly to allow him to advise members of the circumstances surrounding the case as he saw them.  The meeting then stood adjourned.

17/23
The resident explained that he had been advised by a Borough planning officer that permitted development rights would apply to the proposed garage and he had accepted this at face value. There had been a site visit at which the officer confirmed this view. He had subsequently chosen to alter the siting of the garage from the rear of the plot to the front but again the officer had indicated that there would be no problem with this, nor with the choice of materials and repeated that permitted development rights would apply. Following the concerns expressed by the Parish Council the enforcement officer had visited and had expressed some concern that the side elevation now ran along the front of the site. The Borough Council had invited him to submit a retrospective application but given the advice previously received he did not feel this was necessary and the Borough Council did not feel enforcement action was appropriate.


He felt he had acted in good faith throughout and in accordance with advice given.

18/23
The meeting then resumed.

19/23
Members considered a detailed budget for 2023-24 which reflected the decision of 15th December to allocate funding for footpath improvements.



RESOLVED that the budget as circulated be approved.

20/23
Members considered arrangements for the Coronation weekend.  The Coronation itself would be on Saturday 6th May. There would be no lighting of beacons. The Village Hall Committee had made some initial suggestions for a family party to be held at the Hall on either Sunday or the afternoon of the Bank Holiday Monday.  It was expected that the Parish Council would support the event, lighting might be provided on the Memorial Garden, and appropriate flags could be flown.



RESOLVED that support for the event or events be approved in principle to be considered further as plans are developed.

21/23
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.  The Clerk provided indicative costs for noticeboards at Sandy Croft and/or the Village Hall.  A board similar in size to that at Post Office Lane would cost c.£2,000; a board similar to that at the Memorial Garden would be c.£1,600.  Installation costs would be additional. It was uncertain whether a board at the Village Hall was considered to be useful but there remained support for one at Sandy Croft which could carry information about the site including the “rules” governing use (opening times, any restrictions etc) and be available for community notices (e.g. for coming events).  A member suggested that a better price might be obtained by approaching a local carpenter rather than using a national supplier.


RESOLVED that the installation of a noticeboard suitable for the display of 8 A4 notices at Sandy Croft be approved and that an indicative price be obtained from any appropriate local carpenters.

22/23
Members considered issues relating to HS2. A councillor expressed concern that residents of Fogg Cottages had not received reassurances from HS2 regarding potential possession of their properties by HS2 and there was still uncertainty regarding exactly what was happening. The Chairman indicated that he had been assured that the residents would receive an apology and formal clarification that their properties were not subject to compulsory purchase.  Cllr Berrisford would be representing the Council at a highways meeting on 1st February and would raise the matter if appropriate.


RESOLVED that the Clerk contact HS2 expressing the Council’s disappointment if the promised apology and formal clarification had not been provided to the residents concerned.
23/23
The Clerk advised that the Boundary Commission was starting a review of electoral boundaries for Staffordshire County Council and was inviting comment. Given the location of the parish against the county boundary the options were limited but if members felt strongly that the parish should be linked to a particular neighbouring area or areas they could make such a representation.



RESOLVED that, at this stage, the Parish Council would wish to retain the existing arrangements.

24/23
Members considered a further report from the Footpaths Working Group.  Cllr Berrisford advised that a resident was kindly assisting with mapping footpaths on google maps which would allow locations to be clearly identified where works were required/ had been carried out.



RESOLVED 
a) that the 7th Report be received;





b) that in addition to the sum of £1,000 allocated by the Parish Council further match funding be sought from the Bonfire Committee and the Community Paths initiative with the aim of providing a total of around £5,000 for footpath improvement work;





c) that the Footpaths Working Group be asked to draw up a priority list for such improvement works (e.g. the installation of kissing/spring gates);





d) that Cllr Berrisford be authorised to submit appropriate applications to the Bonfire Committee and the County Council for funding.

25/23
RESOLVED that consideration of the further report on highways issues in Wrinehill be deferred to the February meeting.

26/23
Members gave initial consideration to the process for the recruitment of a Clerk.


RESOLVED that the position be advertised and that the process undertaken in 2022 be repeated.

27/23
There were no further area issues raised.
28/23
A member asked whether, in view of the misunderstanding regarding the grant to the Bowling Club, the Council had a written policy on grants.  The Chairman indicated that there was no formal policy and applications were dealt with on their own merits.  However general practice was to offer grants to a maximum of 50% of value in order to maximise income into the community and to encourage value for money. The Clerk stated that a policy note could be prepared though, as explained by the Chairman, the approach adopted by the Council would depend on the specific application of which relatively few were received.
29/23
The Clerk had circulated to members a list of invoices to hand and payments due, and the Financial and Bank Statements to date.  


RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following : 

R Bettley-Smith (reimbursements)




Meml Garden & Jubilee Event









£   171.93
1573


[As Cllr Bettley-Smith was the payee and it was felt inappropriate for him to sign only two councillor signatories were available. It was therefore RESOLVED that the Clerk be authorised to sign on this occasion.]




b) that the Financial Statement be received;





c) that the Bank Statement, having been inspected by the Chairman be noted and the reconciliation verified and be signed by the Chairman.

30/23
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

31/23
The meeting closed at 21.35.  Date of next meeting: Thursday 23rd February 2023.
